NEW VISION COLLEGE ENGLISH

新思路大学英语



NEW VISION COLLEGE ENGLISH

新思路大學英語

读写译教程

第二册

总顾问: 杨治中

顾 问:李霄翔 王海啸

总主编: 蔡昌卓

主 编:王健芳

副主编:洪 云 甘丽平 周 杰

编 委: 张 林 李 英 陈 嘉

王 粉 吴 静 郑晓枫

审 校: Dr. Rachel Rehard

中国人民大学出版社 ・ 北京・

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

新思路大学英语读写译教程 第二册 / 王健芳主编 北京:中国人民大学出版社,2009 ISBN 978-7-300-11576-4

- I.①新···
- **Ⅱ**.①王…
- Ⅲ.①英语-阅读教学-高等学校-教材②英语-写作-高等学校-教材 ③英语-翻译-高等学校-教材
- IV. ①H31

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2009)第 230054号

新思路大学英语读写译教程 第二册

总顾问 杨治中

顾 问 李霄翔 王海啸

总主编 蔡昌卓

主 编 王健芳

Xinsilu Daxue Yingyu Du-xie-yi Jiaocheng Di-er Ce

出版发行		中国人民大学出版社			
社	址	北京中关村大街31号	邮政:	编码	100080
电	话	010-62511242 (总编室)	010-62511398 (质管部)		
		010-82501766 (邮购部)	010-62514148 (门市部)		
		010-62515195 (发行公司)	010-62515275(盗版举报)		
XX	址	http:// www. crup. com. cn			
		http:// www. ttrnet. com (人大教研网)			
经	销	新华书店			
ED	刷	北京易丰印刷有限责任公司			
规	格	185 mm×260 mm 16开本	版	次	2010年1月第1版
ED	张	9.75	ED	次	2010年1月第1次印刷
字	数	225 000	定	价	33.00 元

版权所有 侵权必究

印装差错

负责调换

新思路大学英语系列教材

编委会

杨治中(南京大学)

李霄翔(东南大学)

王海啸(南京大学)

蔡昌卓(广西师范大学)

杨 跃(西安电子科技大学)

崔 敏(吉林大学)

王健芳(贵州大学)

吴松江(福州大学)

张汾喜(山西大学)

马占祥(内蒙古师范大学)

王庆奖(昆明理工大学)

傅广生(桂林理工大学)

陈宗华(海南师范大学)

卢保江 (广西医科大学)

贺耀敏(中国人民大学出版社)

周蔚华(中国人民大学出版社)

刘 志(中国人民大学出版社)

国外专家:

Ray Wright

Widya Suharto

Dr. Rachel Rehard

策划: 刘 志 高等英语项目组

监制: 鞠方安 马胜利



近三十年来,随着教学改革的不断深化,得益于广大第一线教师的不懈努力,我国的大学英语教学取得了十分可喜的成绩,学生的英语语言水平总体有了明显的提高。这是改革开放政策在高等教育战线的体现,是经济建设和社会发展的需要,也是广大师生的热切期望。

但是,应该看到,学习英语是一个持续的、长期的过程,它不仅是知识的积累,更多是能力的培养。大学英语教育是高等教育的一个重要组成部分,它也不同于一般的、为特殊目的举行的实用型培训。不能只凭一时的热情或"疯狂"、借助某种捷径或"灵丹妙药",就期望把英语学好。只有通过不断的学习和反复的、刻苦的操练,才能掌握真正有实用价值的语言运用能力。

另外,由于全国各类高等院校在培养目标、办学条件、师资力量、学生入学水平等方面存在着较大差异(即使同一院校中不同院系的培养目标和学生入学水平也不完全相同),教学要求不可能整齐划一。各院校完全应该而且可以根据自己的培养目标和学生的实际水平,实事求是地制定自己的教学要求,突出自己的教学重点,切忌盲目攀比,切忌强求一步到位。在教学中要坚持承认差别,允许并且鼓励不同的起点、不同的教材、不同的教学模式,做到准确定位、因材施教。

教材和教学法是为具体教学对象和教学目的服务的。针对不同的教学对象和教学目的,应该使用不同的教材和教学法。评价教材的标准主要应看其是否符合教学的客观规律、是否符合科学的教材编写原则、是否适合所教对象的教学要求,而不是看其出版时间的先后和内容的时尚性。教材的内容和涵盖总是有限的,但对教材的研究和开发是无限的。在教材的使用过程中不断对教材进行研究和开发,不断挖掘教材中的闪光点,根据每

个教学周期的实际情况调整教学内容,积累教学的经验,是教师自身提高和完善的一个重要方面。同样,教学法也没有"先进"与"落后"之分,它也是服务于特定教学对象和教学要求的。针对教学对象、符合教学要求的教学法就是好的教学法。在教学中切忌生搬硬套所谓的国外"先进"教学理念和教学法,要努力探索真正符合中国国情、本校校情和教学对象要求的各类大学英语教学模式。

中国人民大学出版社出版的这套《新思路大学英语》系列教材由一批 长期从事大学英语教学、具有丰富教学经验的教师编写,主要供英语水平 略低于《大学英语课程教学要求》所规定入学要求的学生使用。该系列教 材集语言和文化、知识和技能于一体,辅以配套的网络教学课件,力求做 到题材广泛、语言规范、循序渐进、方便教学,有利于学生打下较为扎实 的语言基础、培养综合的语言运用能力。当然,一套教材能否为广大师生 接受并取得预期的教学效果,还有待教学实践的检验,有待教材自身的不 断充实和完善。但我相信,《新思路大学英语》系列教材以其自身的特色, 一定能为当前百花齐放、群芳争艳的大学英语教材百花园里增加一朵小花、 增添一份风采。

> 2009 年 6 月 于南京



前言

蔡昌卓

1998年春,我随杨治中先生和李霄翔教授—起组织了12个省区50所院校77位专家和一线骨干教师合作编写出版了《大学基础英语》系列教材,共25册,获得了教育部推荐使用教材和全国普通高等院校优秀教材二等奖,当时外语类一等奖空缺。这套教材曾在全国许多院校推广使用,受到了广大师生的好评。作为项目负责人,我与所有的编者一样,虽然十分辛劳,但深感欣慰!

弹指一挥间,十年时光忽忽流逝。如今,我国大学英语教学取得了举世瞩目的成绩,这主要表现在教育部 2007 年 7 月颁发《大学英语课程教学要求》后在各个方面所发生的显著变化,尤其是大学生英语听说能力的提高和多媒体辅助教学手段的广泛运用。该课程要求进一步界定了大学英语的教学性质,即"大学英语是以外语教学理论为指导,以英语语言知识与应用技能、跨文化交际和学习策略为主要内容,并集多种教学模式和教学手段为一体的教学体系",同时明确了大学英语的教学目标是"培养学生的英语综合应用能力,特别是听说能力,使他们在今后学习、工作和社会交往中能用英语有效地进行交际,同时增强其自主学习能力,提高综合文化素养,以适应我国社会发展和国际交流的需要"。这不仅为我国大学英语教学的发展指明了方向,也为我国大学英语教学的发展提出了新的要求。

《新思路大学英语》是继教育部普通高等教育"十一五"国家级规划教材《大学基础英语》之后又一套全新力作,在设计、编写和制作上严格贯彻《大学英语课程教学要求》对大学英语教学性质、教学目标、教学模式、教学管理及大学英语参考词汇表等各方面所做的界定和描述,进行教学理念和教学模式的创新研究,期望能为高校师生带来一些新的希望、新

的思路、新的方法和新的变化。

本系列教材由我国知名学者杨治中先生精心设计和严格把关,全套教材由《基础教程》(2册)、《视听说教程》(4册)、《读写译教程》(4册)及其教师参考书构成。《基础教程》专为我国民族地区高等院校零起点民族学生设计与编写。《读写译教程》和《视听说教程》严格按照《大学英语课程教学要求》中基本要求的规定,以《高中英语课程标准》7级为起点,以《大学英语课程教学要求》中基本要求为终点。其主要特色有:

- 1. 严格遵循新的课程要求,在设计与编写上"充分体现个性化,考虑不同起点的学生,既要照顾起点较低的学生,又要为基础较好的学生创造发展的空间;既能帮助学生打下扎实的语言基础,又能培养他们较强的实际应用能力尤其是听说能力;既要保证学生在整个大学期间的英语语言水平稳步提高,又有利于学生个性化的学习,以满足他们各自不同专业的发展需要"。
- 2. 吸取现行全国大学英语教材的经验教训,博采众长,借鉴国内外 先进教学理论与方法,融零起点、读写译、视听说和网上学习系统于一 体,强调大学英语基础知识的重要性和英语综合应用能力尤其是交际能力 的培养。每个教程既自成体系又紧密相连,例如《读写译教程》把精读、 泛读和快速阅读融为一体,同时又跟《基础教程》和《视听说教程》紧密 相连,体现了内容的系统性和延展性,也减轻了学生的心理压力和经济 负担。
- 3. 坚持大学教育拓宽基础、文理渗透、素质与应用并重的培养方向。 课文题材广泛、短小精悍、体裁多样,非常具有时代感、知识性、实用性 和趣味性,兼顾人文、社会、科普、文化、技能、应用等多种多样的内容 体系,以达到文、理、工、农、医、艺、体及独立学院、高职高专院校的 通用性。丰富多彩的教学内容和简洁实用的练习形式为实现分类要求和因 材施教提供了可能,也为教师根据实际需要选择教学内容、制订个性化的 教学方案提供了方便。
- 4. 确保质量与创新。在选材、练习设计及编写等许多环节体现出自己的创新风格与鲜明特色,同时严格要求,科学细致,反复修改,不断完善,确保质量。
- 5. 编写成员来自全国 10 多个省区,他们都是一些在大学英语教学和研究方面颇有成就、编写和出版过许多好教材、在全国或各省区较有影响

的英语专家。同时还邀请了国外知名学者 Ray Wright 教授、Steven Marthan 博士、Paul Clastenlin 教授和 Widya Suharto 博士参加指导与审读。还有其他许多热心的海外朋友伸出友谊之手,尽其所能提供各种帮助。在我应邀出国访问或讲学时,他们主动地到我的住地跟我商讨编写工作,提出修改意见,审读英文文稿,并免费寄来大量珍贵的参考资料。中国人民大学出版社的领导对此项目倾注了许多心血,在各个方面给予了大力的支持。在此,我谨代表编委会向他们致以诚挚的谢意。

教材编写是一项艰苦复杂的科研工作,既耗时又费力。世界上,一切事情说起来容易,做起来难,教材编写更是如此。一部好的教材,需要在教学实践中不断完善,反复修订,长此以往,方能有持久的生命力。在此,恳请专家学者和广大师生多提宝贵意见,使之不断充实与更新,更好地为广大师生服务。

2010年1月6日 于桂林

CONTENTS

Unit	Text A	
Unit 1 Family and Marriage 1	No Matter What Happens I'll Always Be There for You 2	Exercises 4
Unit 2 Language and Culture 15	The English Character 16	Exercises 18
Unit 3 Honesty 29	The Importance of Being Honest 30	Exercises 32
Unit 4 Fashion 45	Your Happiness Is Your Responsibility 46	Exercises 48
Unit 5 Traffic and Transportation 61	Hitchhiking on the Open Road 62	Exercises 65
Unit 6 Music and Art 77	Free Concerts in Museums, Parks and Public Places 78	Exercises 81
Unit 7 Media and Privacy 93	Paparazzi Destroyed My Love Life 94	Exercises 97
Unit 8 Science and Innovation 109	Personal Computer Industry Is Launched 110	Exercises 112
Glossary 123		

Text	В	Text C	
Words from a Loving Fath	er Exercises 10	Exploding the Myths about the American Family	Exercises 13
Diversified Australian Culture 22	Exercises 24	Chinese Writing 25	Exercises 27
A Story of an Emperor 37	Exercises 39	Which Is Easier, Lying or Telling the Truth?	Exercises 42
At Home Around the World	d Exercises 55	Finding Special Moments 56	Exercises 58
Transportation 69	Exercises 71	Airports 72	Exercises 74
Keeping Body and Soul Tune 85	in Exercises 87	Impressions of the Edinburgh Fringe Festival 88	Exercises 90
Alienation and the Internet	Exercises 103	Warnings for Social Media Users Who Are Accident Victims 104	
Shenzhou WI 116	Exercises 118	Instant Messaging Found to Slow Students' Reading 119	Exercises 121



Warmeup

1. Get to know the following phrases and talk about family types.

extended family (大家庭) single-parent family (单亲家庭) nuclear family (核心家庭)

blended family (混合家庭)

adopted family (领养家庭)

2. Talk about your mother. Which of the following words best describes your mother?

gentle caring hardworking courageous patient strict

easy-going humorous inspiring quick-tempered generous

3. In the face of a disaster, how will you maintain the will to survive?

Text A.

Imagine that someone you love went missing during a severe earthquake and there was little hope that he or she would survive. What would you do? Would you give up your hope or would you do your best to find him/her? Read the following moving story to find out what a mother did when faced with such a situation and how she discovered the power of love.

No Matter What Happens I'll Always Be There for You

In 1989 a 6.9 earthquake almost flattened America, killing a lot of people in less than four minutes. In the midst of the disaster, a mother rushed to the school where her son was supposed to be, only to discover that the building was as flat as a pancake.

After the unforgettable initial shock, she remembered the promise she had made to her son: "No matter what happens, I'll always be there for you!" Tears began to fill her eyes. As she looked at the pile of ruins that once was the school, it looked hopeless, but she kept remembering her commitment to her son.

She began to direct her attention towards where she walked her son to school each morning.

Remembering her son's classroom would be in the back right corner of the building, she rushed there and started digging through the ruins.

As she was digging, other helpless parents arrived, clutching their hearts, saying: "My son!" "My daughter!" Other well-meaning parents tried to pull her off what was left of the school, saying: "It's too late! They're all dead!" "You can't help! Go home!" "Come on, face reality, there's nothing you can do!"

To each parent she responded with one line: "Are you going to help me now?" And then she continued to dig for her son, stone by stone. The fire chief showed up and tried to pull her off the school's ruins, saying, "Fires are breaking out, explosions are happening everywhere. You're in danger. We'll take care of it. Go home." To which this loving, earing American mother replied, "Are you going to help me now?"

Courageously she went on because she needed to know for herself: "Is my boy alive or is he dead?" She dug for eight hours...12 hours...24 hours...36 hours...then, in the 38th hour, she pulled back a large stone and heard her son's voice. She screamed her son's name, "ARMAND!" She heard back, "Mom!?! It's me, Mom! I told the other kids not to worry. I told them that if you were alive, you'd save me, and when you saved me, they'd be saved. You promised, no matter what happens, I'll always be there for you! You did it, Mom!" "What's going on in there? How is it?" his mother asked.

"There are 14 of us left out of 33, Mom. We're scared, hungry, thirsty and thankful you're

Unit 1 Family and Marriage

here. When the building collapsed, it made a triangle, and it saved us.

"Come out, son!"

"No, Mom! Let the other kids out first because I know you'll get me! No matter what 30 happens, I know you'll always be there for me!" (440 words)



New Words

clutch /klats/ vt.	to hold (sth.) tightly 抓住,紧抓
collapse /kəˈlæps/ vi.	→ to fall down suddenly 倒塌
commitment /kəˈmɪtmənt/ n.	a promise to do sth. or to behave in a particular way
	承诺,诺言
courageously /kəˈreɪdʒəslı/ adv	bravely 勇敢地
explosion /ɪks'pləuʒən/ n.	爆炸
flatten /'flætn/ v.	to make sth. flat or flatter, or to become flat or flatter
	(使)变平
initial <mark>/ɪˈnɪʃəl</mark> / <i>adj</i> .	happening at the beginning; first 最初的, 开始的
kid /kɪd/ n.	a child 小孩,儿童
reality /rɪˈælɪtɪ/ n.	what actually happens or is true, not what is imagined
	or thought 现实
ruins /'ruɪnz/ n.	● [复数]倒塌的建筑物,废墟
scared /skead/ adj.	frightened 恐惧的
thankful /ˈθæŋkful/ adj.	grateful 感激的
triangle / 'tranængl/ n.	三角形

Phrases and Expressions

break out	(火灾等)突然发生,爆发
clutch one's heart	揪心
direct one's attention towards	将注意力转向
in the midst of	在之中
make a promise	承诺
show up	到达,露面
well-meaning	善意的

	per Names
PIN	iiper maiiipes
	pui nuillu

Armand /a:mpnd/ 阿曼德 (男子名)

- 1. 1989年10月17日,美国旧金山发生大地震,震级里氏6.9级。这是20世纪美国大 陆经历的第二次最大地震, 仅次于1906年闻名全球的旧金山8.6级大地震。据测定, 震中位于太平洋边缘的圣克鲁斯以北16公里。地震波及加利福尼亚州从旧金山到萨 克拉门托的大部分地区。这次地震灾害造成的经济损失巨大。
- 2. ... a mother rushed to the school where her son was supposed to be, only to discover that the building was as flat as a pancake. 本句中的 only to 表示某种未曾预料的结果。
- 3. No matter what happens, I'll always be there for you! 本句的意思是:不管发生了什么事, 我总会来帮你。这里的 No matter what 也可以用 Whatever 代替。
- 4. Other well-meaning parents tried to pull her off what was left of the school, ... 本句意思 是: 另外一些好心的父母试图把她从学校所剩的那堆废墟中拉开……。 What was left of the school 与下一段中的 the school's ruins 意思相同。 "what was left of..."表示"…… 所剩下的",例如:

At that time he could only eat what was left of the meal. 那时他只能吃些剩饭剩菜。

5. There are 14 of us left out of 33. 本句意思是: 33 人中只剩下我们 14 人。本句中的 left 和注释 4 中的 left 一样,表示"剩余"的意思。

Online Resources







More information about earthquakes is available at:

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Earthquake

http://video.nationalgeographic.com/

Comprehension

- Answer the following questions according to the text.
- 1. What was the mother's feeling the moment she saw the ruins of the school?
- 2. What was it that made the mother determined to find her son, regardless of whether he was alive or dead?



3. When other parents said, "Come on, face reality, there's nothing you can do!", what did they mean?
4. How many children in the boy's class were killed in the earthquake?
5. Which sentence in the text do you think best represents the spirit of the mother?
Vocabulary
Fill in the blanks with the words or expressions given below, changing the form if necessary.
initial commitment collapse scared thankful
clutch respond ruins well-meaning chief
1. After graduation, Mike was employed as a temporary(临时的)worker. 2. The hunter the rope we threw to him and climbed up the cliff. 3. After the earthquake, the building was in and no one survived. 4. No matter who praised him, Armand with a big smile. 5. Our company has a to quality and customer service. 6. The roof of the house in the storm. 7. The police announced that the murderer had been arrested. 8. Youth should learn to be for small acts of kindness. 9. Although she knows that her friend is very, sometimes Mary doesn't understand her actions. 10. My grandma was so of flying that she always preferred to take a train. Fill in the blanks with the appropriate forms of the given words.
 The crops were (flat) by the heavy rain. Columbus (discover) America in the year 1492 and this (discover) changed the course of history.
3. As far as I was concerned, the trip to South Africa was a (an) (forget) experience in my life.
4. The poor man lay (help) in hospital, with no relatives or friends to take care of him.
5. Tom (tear) up his test paper so that his mother wouldn't see his low grades.
6. To some people, TV is often used as an escape from (real).
7. Politics can be an (explosion) subject. Let's discuss a lighter topic.
8 He was wrong yet (courage) to admit his mistake

新思路大学英语读写译教程(第二册)

Writing

Study the model and complete the following sentences by translating the Chinese into English using *only to*.

Model: Tom arrived at the South Pole (南极) on January 18th, _____(结果 发现阿曼德已先抵达).

- → Tom arrived at the South Pole on January 18th, only to find that Armand had got there before him.
- 1. Mary ran all the way to the railway station, ______(结果发现火车已经离开了).
- 2. Jack hurried to the booking office, _____ (结果发现所有的票都已经卖完了).
- 3. Tom hurried home, _____ (结果发现自己忘记了带钥匙).
- 4. The CEO got to the office early in the morning, _____ (结果却发现空无一人).
- 5. The news reporters hurried to the airport, ______(结果被告知电影明星已经离开了).

V Paragraph Writing

Part one: Introduction

A paragraph is a basic unit of organization in writing, in which a group of related sentences develop one main idea.

A paragraph may stand by itself. It may also be a part of a longer piece of writing such as an essay or a chapter in a book.

Part Two: Parts of a Paragraph

A paragraph has three major structural parts: a topic sentence, supporting sentences, and if necessary, a concluding sentence.

The topic sentence states the main idea of the paragraph. It not only names the topic of the paragraph, but also limits the topic to one or two areas that can be discussed completely in the space of a single paragraph. The specific area is called the controlling idea.

Supporting sentences develop the topic sentence. They explain the topic sentence by giving reasons, examples, facts, statistics, and quotations.

The concluding sentence signals the end of the paragraph, sums up the argument made, and leaves the readers with important points to remember.

- 1. Choose the best topic sentence and concluding sentence for the following two paragraphs. (There are two sentences you don't need.)
 - Many aspects of human communication are nonverbal (不用言辞表达的).
 - Thanks very much for your letter.
 - So, body language in all its forms is a powerful tool for communication.
 - Call me and let me know what's happening.

